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Key to sections of the Official Information Act 1982 under which information has been withheld. 

Certain information in this document has been withheld under one or more of the following sections of the Official 
Information Act, as applicable: 

 

[1] to prevent prejudice to the security or defence of New Zealand or the international relations of the 
government 

6(a) 

[2] to avoid prejudice the entrusting of information to the Government of New Zealand on a basis of 
confidence by the Government of any other country or any agency of such a Government 

6(b)(i) 

[4] to prevent prejudice to the maintenance of the law, including the prevention, investigation, and 
detection of offences, and the right to a fair trial 

6(c) 

[11] to damage seriously the economy of New Zealand by disclosing prematurely decisions to change 
or continue government economic or financial policies relating to the entering into of overseas trade 
agreements. 

6(e)(vi) 

[23] to protect the privacy of natural persons, including deceased people 9(2)(a) 

[25] to protect  the commercial position of the person who supplied the information or who is the subject 
of the information 

9(2)(b)(ii) 

[26] to prevent prejudice to the supply of similar information, or information from the same source, and 
it is in the public interest that such information should continue to be supplied 

9(2)(ba)(i) 

[27] to protect information which is subject to an obligation of confidence or which any person has been 
or could be compelled to provide under the authority of any enactment, where the making available 
of the information - would be likely otherwise to damage the public interest 

9(2)(ba)(ii) 

[29] to avoid prejudice to the substantial economic interests of New Zealand 9(2)(d) 

[31] to maintain the current constitutional conventions protecting collective and individual ministerial 
responsibility 

9(2)(f)(ii) 

[33] to maintain the current constitutional conventions protecting the confidentiality of advice tendered 
by ministers and officials 

9(2)(f)(iv) 

[34] to maintain the effective conduct of public affairs through the free and frank expression of opinions 9(2)(g)(i) 

[36] to maintain legal professional privilege 9(2)(h) 

[37] to enable the Crown to carry out commercial activities without disadvantages or prejudice 9(2)(i) 

[38] to enable the Crown to negotiate without disadvantage or prejudice 9(2)(j) 

[39] to prevent the disclosure of official information for improper gain or improper advantage 9(2)(k) 

[40] not in scope   

[41] that the making available of the information requested would be contrary to the provisions of a 
specified enactment 

18(c)(i) 

[42] information is already publicly available or will be publicly available soon 18(d) 

 

In preparing this Information Release, the Treasury has considered the public interest considerations in section 9(1) and 
section 18 of the Official Information Act. 
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Reference: T2018/863     SH-12-3-3 
 
 
Date: 29 March 2018 
 
 
To: Minister of Finance (Hon Grant Robertson) 
 
 
Deadline: 3 April 2018 
 
 
Aide Memoire: Advice on Mycoplasma Bovis Cabinet Paper 

1. On 3 April, Cabinet will consider the paper Mycoplasma bovis response options, 
funding, and the resilience of the agricultural system. The paper notes four 
possible response options to M Bovis – from ‘stop managing’ to ‘rapid 
eradication’ - and highlights that Cabinet will make a decision on the response in 
early May.  

2. It also seeks to appropriate funding to ensure the Ministry for Primary Industries 
(“MPI”) is in a position to undertake eradication, should Ministers choose that 
option.  

3. The Treasury does not support providing the funding sought at this stage.  

Funding sought for Mycoplasms bovis  

4. The paper seeks $25m of operating funding in 2017/18 to cover compensation, 
and $262m of operating funding in 2018/19, to cover operational and 
compensation costs, in the event that Cabinet decides to pursue full eradication. 
The Cabinet paper seeks agreement to charge these costs against the Budget 
2018 operating allowance. MPI is seeking this funding ahead of a final decision 
because the date of the final decision falls within the Budget moratorium (MPI 
advise that a decision is necessary during the moratorium as even a small delay, 
such as delaying the decision until after the moratorium, could put the success of 
eradication at risk should Cabinet choose that option).1 

5. M. Bovis response costs could be substantial over the forecast period; however, 
this Cabinet paper seeks funding only for 2017/18 and 2018/19. The costs of the 
various response options, as provided to us by MPI as at 22 March, are set out in 
the table below.  

 
 2018/19 2019/20 2020/21 2021/22 4-year total 
Rapid eradication 287 171 161 101 720 
Phased eradication 183 154 178 113 628 
Long-term management 55 35 31 32 153 
Wind down response 25 22 22 20 89 

                                                
1  Runs from 9 April to 17 May (Budget Day), and during this period, no new fiscal decisions can be made.  
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6. As we noted in our earlier advice, at this stage the economic rationale supporting 
full eradication is poor, and Ministers should keep in mind the escalating cost of 
eradication in comparison to the GDP impacts of M. Bovis. 

Treasury comment 

7. The Treasury does not support appropriating funding for 2018/19. In addition, the 
2017/18 funding request is a recent development and we still have outstanding 
concerns around its necessity, particularly in light of the $59.3m in funding that 
has already been provided for compensation relating to the M. Bovis response. 
We are working with MPI to resolve these concerns, but do not recommend 
agreeing to funding until these concerns are resolved. 

8. We note that if funding does prove necessary in 2017/18 but is not agreed to 
before Budget decisions, there is a risk that it may not be captured in time for 
inclusion in the Supplementary Estimates or the forecasts included in the Budget 
Economic and Fiscal Update.  If this is the case, there is a risk of unappropriated 
expenditure.  

9. Regarding 2018/19 funding, the Treasury advises that a better approach would 
be: 

• to seek an in-principle decision from Cabinet on the response option that 
should be pursued in the late April-early May paper; and 

• appropriate the necessary funding for this in a subsequent Cabinet paper, 
which would be considered after the Budget moratorium.  

10. The advantage of this approach is that the exact amount necessary (factoring 
industry contribution to the response) can be appropriated, rather than a loose 
estimate under the current approach. It also reduces the impact on the 2018 
operating allowance, given the number of pressures that may be crowded out if 
this is funded through the Budget 2018 allowances.2  

11. MPI’s concern with this approach is that it will be unable to pursue eradication at 
an optimal pace if funding is delayed. However, this applies only to funds 
required for 2017/18. We consider that there is sufficient time between the end of 
the Budget Moratorium (17 May) and the start of the new financial year (1 July) to 
appropriate 2018/19 funding (as a pre-commitment against Budget 2019). 
Furthermore, the Cabinet decision on the final response in late April-early May 
will provide MPI with the authorisation necessary to proceed with Cabinet’s 
preferred option.   

12. While the Treasury’s first best advice would be to fund these pressures (if 
required) from allowances, given the likely significant costs of responding to M. 
Bovis, you may also wish to consider alternative funding options to the Budget 
2018 and 2019 allowances:  

                                                
2 If funding decisions are made after 17 May, they will likely need to be made as a pre-commitment against Budget 

2019 allowances.  
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Treasury Recommendation 

13. If you agree with our preferred approach, we recommend you: 

a invite Cabinet to not support financial recommendations 13, 14 and 15 
(the recommendations seeking funding for 2017/18 and 2018/19); and 

b test with the Minister for Biosecurity the necessity of the 
compensation funding sought for the  2017/18 year. 
 

 

 

Erwin Ricketts, Graduate Analyst, Natural Resources, 
Natalie Labuschagne, Policy Manager, Natural Resources, 

[39]

[39]

[33]
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